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Newsletter 235 
As we leave the events of International Womenôs Day for 2016 
behind us, I am sure that like me this yearôs message of a Pledge 
for Parity has given you much food for thought. I have been focused 
on the grass roots pledges that I can act upon; giving another a 
hand up, having an open mind to those who think and live 
differently from me. It is amazing the difference that small acts of 
kindness and empathy can make to another individual. 

I did find myself personally challenged during March with the 
reports of children in Far North Queensland being manipulated into 

sexual activity long before puberty and the legal age of consent. I struggled 
knowing that I was attending amazing events celebrating IWD whilst children of our 
nation; the future of our country were being coerced into sexual activity.  I am not 
sure what each of us can do to support the raising of these children out of this cruel 
circle of perpetual suffering and abuse. I am also sure that this issue is not just 
isolated to Queensland that it would have spread its ugly web across our nation. 
These children are as much victims of predatory paedophilia behaviour as the 
adults who have bravely spoken at the Royal Commission into Institutional 
Responses to Child Sexual Abuse are. If your organisation is working on a vehicle 
towards finding a solution for this cloud of abuse please feel welcome to share your 
ideas with us, together we could be part of freeing all Australian children from the 
chains of sexual abuse. 

I imagine that many of you, like me, have celebrated and feel frustrated over the 
UN Womenôs United Nations Commission of the Status of Women (CWS) media 
releases and documents calling for stronger laws, policies and institutions that 
would see Gender Inequality have an expiry date of 2030, an announcement that 
contradicts the World Economic Forum prediction that Gender Parity would not 
truly happen till 2133. I wonder if the women who formed our organisations and 
united under NCWQôs umbrella thought that we would still be discussing equality in 
2016. Together I know that we can be part of the movement that continues to be 
the voice for gender equality, however it will only be with our combined actions and, 
as ambassadors for gender equality,  that we can move towards the 2030 date with 
confidence and not just hope. 

It was with sadness that I opened an email from Gil Dwyer, daughter of Mrs Joie 
Dwyer AM and NCWQ Honorary Life Member, to read that Mrs Dwyer had died 
peacefully, aged 91. 

Mrs Dwyer became part of NCWQ as a delegate for Forum; she filled many roles 
on the Executive Committee, as it was in those days. Mrs Dwyer was Vice-
President during the terms of three different Presidents; she was the newsletter 
editor, treasurer over a number of years and the auditor for NCW Australia in the 
early 1990ôs. She was awarded Membership in the Order of Australia (AM) in 1992, 
in recognition of her service to youth, particularly through the Girl Guides 
Association, and to the community. Mrs Dwyer is a true example of our motto ñDo 
unto others as ye would that they should do unto you." She has woven a valuable 
thread through Queenslandôs tapestry. She has made many friends and been a 
voice for people who were never to meet her. Mrs Dwyer has left this world a better 
place, may she Rest in Peace. 

I hope you enjoy this newsletter, please always know that your contributions are 
welcome. You will also notice that in the side bar it now reads that Lyn Buckley is 
our Acting President. I have stepped aside from my role as President to pursue a 
once in a lifetime opportunity that I never saw coming.     
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Barbara Baikie 
President NCWA 2015 ¦ 2018  

MY BACKGROUND 

I was elected as President at the Triennial Conference in Melbourne in October 
2015. I feel greatly honoured and slightly overwhelmed at the responsibility of 
taking over the Presidency of the NCWA, but I am confident with the support of 
the Executive and of the board, together we can work towards achieving our 
vision of equity and security for all. 

I will outline what I hope to achieve during my three years as President, but firstly 
I will outline my background. I was born into a farming family in rural NSW. Life on 
the farm was not always easy, so I learned resilience from an early age. This put 
me in good stead as I have faced many challenges since. I am married and live 
on a small acreage just outside Canberra. I have two sons (one deceased), two 
daughters-in- law and seven grandchildren (one deceased). I was diagnosed with 
MS 24 years ago, but consider I do not have it. I spent over 20 years in the public 
service, ending up at SES level, taught at university and now run my own 
consulting business. I have been President of Chamber of Women in Business, 
President of the Rotary Club of Hall and Assistant Governor in Rotary District 
9710. I am a Yoga teacher and a PhD student. 

MY VISION FOR THE NEXT THREE YEARS 

I am aware of the proud history of NCW, and whilst we have come a long way there is still a long way to 
go. We stand on the shoulders of our sisters and their achievements to enable us to move forward. We 
need to ensure that we are contemporary and relevant to our world. This means we must look at the way 
we communicate, both within NCW and without to achieve our goals. We need to raise our voice with 
courage and integrity, to be brave and fearless, addressing issues as they are raised. We need to be 
proactive identifying and addressing issues and projects on which we focus our attention. Issues such as 
domestic violence, gender equity and closing the gender gap, impact of climate change and sustainable 
development. At the same time we need to nurture and support young women. We are planning a 
breakfast at Parliament house, now after the election and a leadership workshop for young women.  

We will apply for funding to assist us to do this. It is going to be a big three years, but it will also a very 
exciting three years and together we can achieve a lot. 

7LARJOLK O? 7=RP>A  
Guest SpeakerðDr Lilach Avitan 

 

Lilach is a Neuroscientist at the Queensland Brain Institute at the University of Queensland.  

Following her BSc in Computer Science and Statistics, Lilach played various roles in the IT industry including 
partnership in a start-up company in the field of search engines.  

After 10 years in the IT environment, managing highly complex projects and leading large teams, Lilach searched 
for the next challenge and undertook a PhD in computational Neuroscience studying the statistics of populations 
of neurons in the brain.  Lilach found the combination of Mathematics and Biology fascinating, and was awarded 
her PhD with high distinction.  Lilach then undertook post-doctoral research at the Queensland Brain Institute at 
the University of Queensland where she is looking into the neural code. Lilach is a mother to two girls and tries to 
maintain the very delicate balance between enriched family life and highly demanding career. 

Lilach is a member of the Life Sciences Chapter of Women in Technology where she actively seeks for ways to 
influence gender disparity. 

7LARJOLK O? 7=RP>A 
Tuesday 17 May, 6pm-8pm 

Tickets $35 via trybooking.com/KWYB 

http://www.trybooking.com/KWYB
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"Bianca Banchetti is studying a double degree in Journalism and Law and is a 4th year student at QUT. 
She received The Val French AM Bursary for Students of Journalism in 2015 and is now a Youth Advisor 
for the NCWQ. She also received the Radio 4EB.FM Journalism Scholarship and volunteers for 4EB on 
The Wire and Womenôs Profile. Bianca is passionate about social justice, diversity and the power of 
media as an agent for social and political change. Growing up in Johannesburg South Africa and being 
raised by a single mother, Bianca became passionate about human rights, womenôs issues and the 
Lawôs ability to remedy many of our social injustices.  When she is not studying, working as a QUT 
Senior Student Ambassador and volunteering, Bianca loves all things beautiful, inspiring and cultural 
and believes we must be the change we want to see in the world."  

To suit up or skirt down: Can women do both? 
By Bianca Banchetti 

ñWomen canôt have it all,ò says Ann-Marie Slaughter, an international lawyer, foreign policy expert and passionate 
womenôs advocate. At first, the feminist in me pulls out my lighter and prepares to burn my bra in protest é yet I canôt help 
hearing the inevitable truth echoing in her words. In her 2012 article, óWhy Women Still Canôt Have it all,ô Ann-Marie 
shocked and challenged the feminist narrative, but exposed the true hidden dialogue I share with many young women 
throughout the world.  

 ñThere has been very little honest discussion among women of our age about the real barriers and flaws that still exist in 
the system despite the opportunities we inherited.ò Sadly, I agree with her.  

I find myself thinking: in a male-dominated society, do I really have to wear the pants to be a woman in the modern world?  

The 21st century has presented a stark challenge for young women wanting to join the leagues of success and affluence 
heralded by women like Oprah, Gloria Steinberg and Arianna Huffington. Spurred on by the brave suffragists of our past 
who have paved the way for us, we are told and believe we can and should óhave it allô.  

Statistics would point to a different ideal. In Australia, women will earn between $17,000 and $27,000 less a year than a 
man for the same work, with little over 15% of CEO positions and 27% of key management roles held by women. And 
change is only ñinchingò forward, the Workplace Gender Equality Agency found.   

As a young woman, itôs difficult to comprehend that the realities of the workplace still erode the values of equality and 
empowerment I hold so dear. As a fourth year Law and Journalism student, facing that truth is not far away.  

In our goodhearted optimism, it is often forgotten that men wrote our economic, political and social structure long before 
the feminism movement emerged. Those structures are still in place and women are caught under the capitalist wheel, 
where the male narrative has become the norm.  

At present, our economic structure doesnôt support womanôs responsibility to her home and her family. The workplace 
does not lend itself well to maternity leave, to flexible hours, to childcare and the like. And the competitive nature of the 
corporate world does not readily accept the compromise, kindness and empathy that women offer - although that 
adversarial environment desperately needs it.  

While women have been given the power to vote, to participate and to choose, I find myself weighed down by the 
responsibility of that choice. The feminist movement gave us the opportunity to have both a work-life and a home-life, for 
which I am eternally grateful. But nothing changed for men. Their traditional role, as the breadwinner, remained the same. 
But women added to theirs and took on both the work responsibilities AND the home responsibilities.  

For me it seems, with the current social stigma we have around men being óhomemakersô or stay-at-home dads, I have 
seriously contemplated not having children to pursue a career, or by some miracle find a man who would be willing to 
forfeit the macho stereotype and stay with our kids, so that I may be able to óhave it allô.  

The pledge for parity raises an all-too familiar conversation: women are not represented equally in the workforce either in 
leadership roles or salary. Itôs undeniably a concern, but I believe it is a symptom of a much deeper societal issue that 
challenges the structure on which our economy stands; an issue that affects both women and men.  

All of us need to make a pledge for equality, to advocate for a system that allows both genders to flourish. In policy terms, 
real equality means recognising that the work that women have traditionally done is just as important as the work that men 
have traditionally done, no matter who does it.  

For our future, I hope I can do something today to see a world where women donôt have to make the choice between a 
suit or a skirt, but can wear whatever they choose and not have to be fighting the ranks in a ñmanôsò world, but simply be a 
human being asking for opportunity in óourô world.  

We spend a lot of time labelling the sexes in the female equality debate, creating a me versus you mentality. The 
conversation needs to be reframed in a broader context, in terms of óusô, óweô and óourô: Our work, our career, our home, 
our family, our happiness and that we can do it together.  

Ann-Marie Slaughter said something that truly resonated with me, and is what caused me to put away my lighter and not 
reach for the clasp on my bra. She said, ñLetôs make the feminist revolution a humanist revolution.ò  

My pledge for parity is to open up the equality debate and challenge the traditional stereotypes around both women and 
men. To achieve this, I want to insist on changing social policies and prevent women bending their career tracks so that 
our choices can be accommodated, too. We have the power to do this, and I believe there are many men standing 
alongside us.  
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A REFLECTION ON PARITY 
 

CHAINED WORDS 
 
You 

Think I am found in  
The gleam of your dinner plate, 

The ironed expanse of your suit and tie. 
My mind is a graveyard for 

Your thoughts 
That are too heavy for  
The line of your spine  
And the shelf of your lips.  

 
You arrange my words into   
A white picket fence, 
Immaculately decorous.  

I want to say 
Something. But how? 
Your voice is a gale  

And mine is a pale breath,  
In the end.  

 
Your presence swirls in the house, 
Written into the wallpaper.  

It taps my shoulder as grey suds claim 
The smoothness of my hands, 
Reminding me of what I 

Cannot, 
Should not  
Be.  

 
But there is something:  
A thought igniting, 

Roused from its slumber. 
The chains around my tongue 

Loosen.  
And then, I know 

There will come the moment  
When the word 
ówomanô  

Bounces off the walls  
With the same power as  

ómanô. 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Sherri Xu  - St Aidan's Anglican Girls' School 
NCWQ Affliliate 

2016 Bursary Program  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

With the closing date of Monday 4
th
 April, we are now 

into the Selection stage of the bursary program.  

 

This year there has been some media interest, especially 
from the rural outlets. There have been a couple of radio 
interviews given and some coverage in the regional and 
ñfreeò local newspapers. A 2015 recipient has assisted us 
here, telling of the impact that the bursary made to her.   

 

In keeping with the times there has also been a lot of 
Facebook activity, with the flyers for the different 
bursaries being rotated through both Facebook and our 
Website, throughout the application timeframe. Through 
Like and Share, the word is spreading.  

 

The Selection Panels will be at work after applications 
close, with the selection process culminating in the 
moderation meeting on Saturday 7 May, as the recipients 
are chosen. Then follows the joyful phone calls to the 
successful applicants, and the emails to the rest of the 
applicants with the disappointing news that they werenôt 
successful on this occasion.  

 

The Bursary Presentation Ceremony has been changed 
from Wednesday 1 June to the following day, 
Thursday 2 June, to be held at Brisbane Girlsô 
Grammar School, commencing 5:30pm. 
Invitations are being prepared and will be sent 
with the finalisation of the last details. This is 

always such an inspiring event ï mark it as a Date 
Claimer now.  

 

We continue to appreciate the support of our sponsors, as 
we are very much aware of the impact our decisions 
make to the lives of the recipients. 

 

Please contact me for any further information 

Kathy Cavanagh - Bursary Program Coordinator - 
bursaries@ncwq.org.au  

mailto:bursaries@ncwq.org.au
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Excerpt from the Australian Womenôs Register. 

Over the next couple of editions of the newsletter we are going to share with you archived articles about NCWQ and 
items that have come from our actions. 

Zara Dare was 45 years-old when she applied for a position as a Queensland police 
officer. She had previously worked in China for the Salvation Army and, upon 
returning to Australia, she was an organiser of the Woman's Christian Temperance 
Union. Zara and her colleague, Ellen O'Donnell, commenced at the Roma Street 
Police Station in 1931. Neither of the women was sworn in and therefore did not 
receive the same pay allowances and privileges (including superannuation) as male 
officers. Zara's work within the police force was restricted to looking after lost 
children, escorting female prisoners, and working with victims of domestic and sexual 
violence. Nine years after joining the police force, Zara retired to marry. It was not 
until 1965 that Queensland police women were officially sworn in and therefore 
entitled to some of the priveleges enjoyed by men. 

The National Council of Women of Queensland (NCWQ) in 1911 drew attention to 
the need for women and girls in Queensland to be better served in matters of crime. 
There were no female police officers in Australia at the time and the NCWQ called for 
women, experienced and educated in social work, to be given the status of police 
officers. The appointment of two female police in New South Wales in 1915 was not 
enough to encourage the Queensland Commissioner of Police William Cahill to 
follow suit. By 1917 Queensland was the only state without female police. 
Newspapers and community groups began asking why. The Queensland Country 
Women's Association (QCWA), the Roman Catholic Archbishop of Brisbane, James 
Duhig, the NCWQ and the Queensland Women's Electoral League (QWEL) all called 
for the appointment of women in policing. 

It was not until Irene Longman was elected to State Parliament in 1929 that the opposition to female police began to 
be broken down. As past president of the NCWQ and a member of the QWEL, Irene made a submission to cabinet 
in 1930, outlining the necessity for women to handle sensitive cases such as children, girls and women who have 
been involved in sexual assault cases. Although the decision was not unanimous, Cabinet consented to the 
appointment of women in the police force. 

Zara Dare, along with Ellen O'Donnell, accepted the offer of positions and the women were based at the Roma 
Street police station. When the time came to review their appointments and make them permanent, the Police 
commissioner William Ryan stated that they were well paid for the job they were doing, and although there was 
nothing under the 1898 to stop them from being sworn in, he considered that their swearing in would reduce the 
number of male police constables by two. Zara kept her job by agreeing not to be sworn in. She never received the 
pay allowances and privileges of her fellow police, nor superannuation. 

The NCWQ continued to lobby to have Zara and Ellen made permanent, but Police Commissioner Ryan made it 
clear that if they were not satisfied, they were free to resign at any time. When Zara resigned from the police force to 
marry, the noted her departure with a small article, headlined "Policewoman Wanted". A women's police unit, 
attached to the Criminal Investigation Bureau (CIB), was established soon after Zara's resignation. 

View the full record at Australian Women's Register (http://www.womenaustralia.info/biogs/PR00401b.htm) 

http://trove.nla.gov.au/goto?i=people&w=766094&d=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.womenaustralia.info%2Fbiogs%2FPR00401b.htm&s=Y7aYwt%2FgbzS7A6Cx4Q7Za2GvW14xr%2B5GnxaoNKxVCfI%3D
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CONQUERING BARRIERS 
Queensland has had a long history of women in policing, stemming back more than 100 years.  This article explores 
some of that record to provide context for the remarkable career of Senior Sergeant Robyn Hanly, who retires this 
year as the stateôs longest serving police woman. 

In 1911 the National Council of Women Queensland (NCWQ) first lobbied for women to become part of the police 
force.  Despite the then Commissioner Cahill remarking, óI am quite unable to indicate how women could be 
advantageously employedô, the NCWQ continued to petition for women in policing.  The NCWQ were joined by other 
advocates in trying to persuade various governments of the merit of having women in policing, escalating the push 
for women to join the police force. 

Irene Longman, who was NCWQ President from 1921 to 1925, was the first female Member of Parliament when she 
won the seat of Bulimba in Brisbane in 1929 and in 1930 after a submission to cabinet the proposal was finally 
supported. After 20 years of lobbying, on the 16 March 1931 the first women were appointed to the Queensland 
Police Force. 

In the 1960ôs Commissioner Bischof was a significant advocate for women, writing to the Minister to seek equal pay 
and superannuation.  He also advanced the argument to allow women to serve as officers and on 31 March 1965 
the first policewomen were sworn into the Queensland Police Service. In 1970 Equal Pay was finally granted to 
policewomen. 

óEquality may soon rear its pretty head in Queenslandôs police forceô 
Courier Mail headline 1957 

In 1974 when Robyn joined as a cadet, women made up 8.5% of the Queensland Police Force.  Sworn in on 14 
November 1975 as PW374, the then Constable Robyn Chalmers was appointed to Brisbane CIB Counter.   

Commissioner Whitrod has been credited with opening the doors of policing to women in the early 1970ôs and these 
officers were described as Whitrodôs princesses or Whitrodôs dollyôs women. Needless to say they worked hard to fit 
in and advance their professional careers. 

Robyn like other women at that time endured the infamous terror campaign of 
1978 that involved the interrogation of policewomen about lesbian relationships.  
Tim Prenzlerôs 2015 book, 100 years of Women Police in Australia, documents 
the intimidation and threats toward policewomen and ongoing discrimination both 
overt and covert.  In the book he describes a conference held by former 
Commissioner Lewis with senior officers regarding a policy on policewomen living 
in de - facto relationships. Despite these challenges Robyn progressed through 
her career, marrying husband Terry Hanly, also a police officer, and having a 
son, Brett, now 27. 

Not one to shy away from a challenging career, Robyn only briefly served in 
Brisbane, preferring to opt for regional and remote locations to expand her 
knowledge and offer something different to the communities of Queensland.   

 

Robyn was the first police woman stationed at Kingaroy, the 2
nd
 police woman 

stationed at Biloela, and in her early career was the only female officer at most of 
her stations.  Robyn paved the way for other women to work in country stations 
and was recently acknowledged with the Trailblazer Award at the Queensland 
Police Service Women in Policing Awards on International Womenôs Day. 

While there are many stories and interesting anecdotes about Robynôs career, one aspect that lends itself to 
trailblazing revolves around her work at the Brisbane CIB. Well before modern forensic support, Robyn played a key 
role in a re-enactment of the last steps of two murder victims.  She was in costume in various locations around 
Brisbane as part of the investigative strategy and contributed to filming of a Channel 0 (now Ten) program called 
Police File. 

Whilst the longevity of her career lends itself to recognition as a trailblazer, Robyn has been courageous in 
advocating for women and in shifting the traditional way of thinking. 

Recently she has been establishing, coordinating and developing the agenda for the Central Region womenôs 
forums. She has carefully crafted agendas that challenge and engage with key presenters aimed to influence and 
create discussion on women in policing and gender equality. These forums also provide an opportunity for women to 
share experiences and develop their own sense of leadership in the Queensland Police Service. 

A 1977 review of women in policing found the average length of service for policewomen in Queensland was 2.24 
years so Robynôs four decades of policing are extraordinary and indicative of woman who has conquered barriers 
and paved the way for other women.  

Sworn in on 14 November 1975 as 
PW374 Robyn was appointed to 

Brisbane CIB Counter. 
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The six myths of safe sex  

¨@MC @UNHCHMF OQDFM@MBXu HE SG@S½R VG@S XNT V@MS©q  

This article is part three of a six part series by Amanda Bradley, Manager at Children by Choice. Each article will 
focus on a different sexual and reproductive health myth. 

MYTH THREE: There is a teenage pregnancy problem in this country. 

Google teenage pregnancy rates and you will immediately see 

images of graphs with significant downwards trends over the 

last 40 years. In 2013, the birth rate among Australian teenage 

women was 14.6 births per 1,000 women, compared to 55.5 

births per 1,000 women in 1971. Yes, itôs true. Teenage 

pregnancy is no longer the crisis it was in the 1970ôs.  

 

The ongoing decline is attributed to a number of strategies; 

improved sexuality education in schools, access to readily 

available, good quality health information (largely online), and 

access to improved contraception methods for young women 

particularly long acting reversible methods like IUDs and 

implants. Nope, young women have not stopped having sex; 

they are just having safer sex. 

As mentioned before, almost half of all pregnancies in most developed countries are unintended, but that too is 

beginning to slow, but only for some groups. The Guttmacher Institute (internationally renowned for its work on 

womenôs sexual and reproductive health issues) recently published their latest data on unintended pregnancy and 

noted that rates are increasingly concentrated in poor and low income women,  and Children by Choice data would 

reiterate this fact. 52% of our contacts in the 2014/15 year were Health Care Card holders and another 5% had no 

income at all. 64% of all contacts reported that abortion cost was a barrier to access. We provided almost $90K in 

financial support to women wanting to access an abortion but who were struggling to do so for financial reasons. 

Of the half of unintended pregnancies, about half will continue with their pregnancy, a small number end in 

miscarriage and the rest choose to terminate the pregnancy.  So who are these women? Somewhere between 1 in 

3 and 1 in 4 Australian women will have a termination during her reproductive years. More women over 35 have 

abortions than women under 20. You are just as likely to have an abortion if you are already a mother, as you are if 

you have no children. Women who identify as having a religion have abortions at the same rate as women who 

have no religion.  

You will know someone who has had an abortion. Your mother, your sister, your girlfriend, your lawyer, your childôs 

teacher, your colleague at work. Maybe her contraception failed. Maybe her relationship with the man involved in 

the pregnancy was violent. Maybe her family was already complete. Maybe she thought she was too young to 

become a parent. Or too old. Maybe she was struggling with an addiction or an illness that would make a pregnancy 

unsafe for her. Women choose abortions when they donôt want to bring a child into this world or it is not safe for her 

to do so. I believe it is every womanôs right to make that decision based on her own belief system and ethical and 

moral code. No woman wants to have an abortion. It is not on her bucket list.  

But with over 500 chances of pregnancy to navigate, even if you do want children at some point, over 500 chances, 

somehow youôre miraculously only supposed to become pregnant when you want to. Itôs a fairly impossible ask, so 

why do we expect it of women? 

Children by Choice offers pro-choice, all-options pregnancy counselling, information and referrals Queensland-wide, 

for pregnant women. We provide face-to-face and Queensland wide telephone counselling and referral services on 

all pregnancy options - abortion, parenting and adoption - as well as post-abortion support. We also deliver 

evidence based sexuality education to young people and training to health and community professionals around 

pregnancy options and best practice counselling skills. 

We are committed to supporting women to make the decisions best for them, and have been doing so for 40 years.   

Want to stay up-to-date? Subscribe to the quarterly Repro-Wrap e-newsletter. 

If you are on Facebook donôt forget to like us at  
https://www.facebook.com/pages/National-Council-of-Women-of-Queensland-NCWQ/ 
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The Well-Woman Check 
IôM HEALTHY, DO I NEED A CHECK-UP? 

Yes, but what you need checked depends on many things including your age, medical history, lifestyle, 
occupation and family history.  

If you have symptoms, such as pain, a lump, redness, or dizziness, you will need to report these to your 
Doctor, who will then give you a physical examination, and if appropriate, send you for some diagnostic 
tests. 

If you suffer from any chronic (long term) conditions, such has high blood pressure, asthma, diabetes or 
thyroid dysfunction, or if you take any regular medication, you will need to see your Doctor regularly to monitor your condition. 

If you donôt have any symptoms, and feel like your normal self, it is probably a good idea book in with your GP for a óWell-woman 
checkô every two years and you may be eligible for some screening tests.   

WHATôS THE DIFFERENCE BETWEEN SCREENING TESTS AND DIAGNOSTIC TESTS? 

A screening test, such as a pap smear, is given to a population of healthy women, to identify disease before symptoms 
become apparent, to enable earlier intervention in the hope of reducing mortality and morbidity.  If you have any 
symptoms, such as abnormal bleeding, your individual risk of disease becomes higher than that of the general 
population, and you will need focused diagnostic tests. 

WHAT CAN I EXPECT FROM A ñWELL WOMAN CHECK-UPò? 

Height, Weight, Waist Circumference, Body Mass Index (BMI).  BMI is calculated by dividing your weight in kg by 
the square of your height (kg/m2).  A healthy BMI is between 18.5 and 25.  Having a BMI of over 25, puts you at risk of 
developing Type 2 Diabetes. (1) 

Smoking.  Quitting smoking is the best thing that you can do to improve your health for the future.  If you donôt smoke ï 
Donôt take it up! 

Alcohol.  The health risks of alcohol increases with the amount consumed.  For healthy women, drinking no more than two 
standard drinks on any day reduces the risk of harm from alcohol related disease or injury. (2) 

Breast Cancer Screening.  Breastscreen Queensland offers all asymptomatic women over the age of 40, a screening 
mammogram, every two years at no cost to the patient. Patients can refer themselves by phoning 132050.  If you have a 
family history of breast cancer, or dense breast tissue, you may require more tests, such as ultrasound. 

Pap Smears.  A screening test for cervical cancer which involves having a speculum vaginal examination, in women aged 
18-70.  The current recommendation is to have a pap smear every two years, but the guidelines on this are under 
review and set to change in 2017, so watch this space.   

STIs.  All women can request testing for Sexually Transmitted Infections (STI), at any time. 

Cardiovascular Disease.  Your Doctor will measure your blood pressure, and may send you for a fasting blood test 
to measure your cholesterol levels, to determine your risk of heart attack and stroke. 

Diabetes.  You may require a fasting blood test to check your blood sugar level depending on your risk factors. 

Skin Cancer.  There is no current guideline on the frequency of skin cancer screening.  You should report new, changing, & 
irregular skin lesions to your Doctor.  I personally recommend a full skin check every 1-2 years, because your skin is 
easy to examine, and because two out of every three Queenslanders will be diagnosed with skin cancer by age 70. (3) 

Ovarian Cancer.  A population benefit has not been established for ovarian cancer screening with ultrasound and blood 
tests, but if you have any symptoms of concerns, you should discuss this with your Doctor. (4) 

Colorectal Cancer.  A FOBT (Faecal Occult Blood Test) is recommended for asymptomatic patients who do not have a 
family history of bowel cancer, between the age of 50 and 75 years every two years.(5) However, a Colonoscopy may be 
required to detect pre-cancerous bowel polyps and bowel cancer and should be discussed with your doctor. 

Osteoporosis.  Osteoporosis is a disease characterised by low bone density, and increased risk of bone fractures.  Your 
risk of this can be assessed by your Doctor, and you may required a Bone Mineral Densitometry (BMD) test. 

Psychosocial Well-Being.  Your Doctor may ask you questions about your mood, memory, and social situation. 

WOW, THAT SURE IS A LONG LIST! 

Yes it is, and there is probably more depending on your individual needs.  So please book a long consultation with your Doctor, 
and remember that a number of consultations may be required to cover everything. 

Stay well! 

Dr Erin Waters, MBBS, FRACGP, BSc, Dip Child Health 

NCWQ Health Advisor 

(1)  National Health and Medical Research Council. Clinical practice guidelines for the management of overweight and obesity in adults. Canberra: NHMRC, 2003 
(2) National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol. Canberra: NHMRC, 2009 
(3) Sunsmart.com.au; Skin Cancer Facts and Stats 
(4) Guidelines for Preventative Activities in General Practice, 8th Edition, RACGP.org.au 
(5) Australian Cancer Network Colorectal Cancer Guidelines Revision Committee. Guidelines for the prevention, early detection and management of colorectal cancer. Sydney: Cancer 

Council Australia and Australian Cancer Network, 2005 
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The annual NCWQ/BGGSOGA Young Womenôs Forum will be held Wednesday 11
th
 May 4-6pm, in the Barbara 

Fielding Room at BGGS, Spring Hill. Our guest speaker line up includes a diverse group of women including BGGS 
alumni Dina Jak (2005), Social Ventures Australia,  and Emily Perrin (2012), recently returned from an Antipodeans 
trip to India; Carers Australia Ambassador, Chantelle Day, and Anthea Ingram, a Health & Gender Specialist from 
global positive impact firm Palladium.  

Anthea has kindly provided us with a preview of her speech topic, below.  

 

To RSVP for the forum, contact Steph Carter at 0410 157 477 or stephjcarter@gmail.com. Come and be inspired! 

 

(TDRS 4OD@JDQ ENQ SGD :NTMF 8NLDM½R 'NQTL 
By Anthea Ingram: 2016  

When I arrived for my first day at Elsie Womens Refuge my boss said ñThere is a crisis in the refugeò. A woman had 
just arrived with five children and was heavily pregnant with her sixth. She had left her husband after being 
physically assaulted. We sat with the woman to complete an intake assessment and case management plan.  

This was my job for the next 4 years, it marked the beginning of my career in development and exposed me to the 
true cost of domestic violence to our society.   

Like all refuges, the location is highly confidential, and designed to look like any other house in the street. This is 
because these women are in danger. It is easy to conclude that because they have left their violent partners they 
are now safe but I have observed that sometimes the violence continues or even escalates. It can take many 
attempts before a woman leaves a violent partner permanently and there are many reasons for this, including the 
fear of retribution and a shortage of affordable housing. In a domestic violence refuge women and children can be 
housed in a secure location before being safely transitioned and supported back into the community. This is one of 
the key advantages of a specialist refuge service model ï women are supported and empowered to leave violent 
relationships permanently.  

These services are critical for managing trauma and homelessness but prevention is of course the ultimate goal. I 
still find there is resistance to recognising the significance and impact of this crime in our society. There is a lot of 
work to be done breaking down ómisbiefsô including how the location of the crime (the home) and the perpetrator (a 
former or current partner) somehow make it private, or lesser as a crime. Which is absolutely not the experience of 
the victim.  

From working at the refuge I learnt some big lessons. Firstly that leaving a violent relationship can be incredibly hard 
and even dangerous, and that specialized domestic violence services make leaving safer and easier. Secondly that 
the causes are numerous, and heavily linked to gender inequality. Thirdly, prevention is critical and the first step is to 
keep the conversation going, keep it in the main stream and that we need to consciously stop distancing ourselves 
from this crime because it is in the home. 

So there is still a crisis in the refuge, in some quarters there is a shift in thinking that these services should be 
homeless services instead of specialist domestic violence services. This is already happening in some states. If this 
happens the safety of a discreet location and the specialist case management will be lost. In my experience this will 
lead to a less effective response. 

Shifting social norms takes time, but it can be done. We can all engage in the conversation to keep quality services 
and contribute to prevention. Change is possible ï I have seen it. When our new resident returned from hospital 
after the birth of her sixth child, she named her Elsie ï after the refuge. This baby was the first child in her family to 
be born into a safe home. 

mailto:stephjcarter@gmail.com
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UPCOMING EVENTS 
 

NCWQ/BGGSOGA YOUNG WOMENôS FORUM 
Wednesday 11

th
 May 4-6pm, 

Barbara Fielding Room, BGGS, Spring Hill 

 
CREATORS OF CHANGE 
Tuesday 17

th
 May 2016 6-8pm  

Commonwealth Bank 240 Queen Street, Brisbane.  
Guest Speaker is Dr Lilach Avitan -  

Computational and Systems Neuroscience - Queensland Brain Institute 
Tickets $35 from www.trybooking.com/KWYB 

 
BURSARIES PRESENTATION CEREMONY 

Thursday June 2
nd 
2016 5.30pm 

Barbara Fielding Room, BGGS, Spring Hill 

Baby Asha 

A Cause Celebre for Human Rights or a pawn in political games? 

A sure conversation starter anywhere in Australia these days is asking whatôs your view about the unconditional 
acceptance of asylum seekers, refugees, illegal arrivals, people trafficked, or economic refugees, whatever 
ócategoryô they might be.  Most people have strong opinions, depending on their perception largely gained from 
dramatic and emotionally charged media or social network sources. 

Currently refugee NGOs and aid agencies such as MSF (Medecins Sans Frontieres) estimate that there are over 60 
million refugees globally fleeing from conflicts and persecution.  At the end of 2014 the UNHCR (the UN Refugee 
Agency) stated that there were 19.5 million refugees globally, 14.5 million under UNHCR care.  Approximately 51% 
were under 18 years old.  Latest UNHCR official figures state that there are currently 650,000 registered refugees in 
Jordan, (61,000 in Jordanôs Zaatari refugee camp alone), with figures in Turkey and Lebanon less known.   

Whatever the numbers, you must add to the chaotic mix, tens of thousands more from the African continent, Indian 
Sub-continent, Central and South American and Pacific regions; all drawn by personal, financial, conflict and 
oppressive circumstances to the perceived óbright lightsô of affluence and opportunities offered by the developed 
Western World. 

While safety and shelter is a naturally a first priority, for many the perceptions of wealth and opportunity in first world 
countries can be a major driver.  While understandable, the capacity of those countries to comfortably 
accommodate and socially integrate arrivals in the community is the problematic reality. 

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child consists of 54 Articles.  Refugee advocates point to Article 22.  It is 
particularly relevant as it states: Children who come into a country as refugees should have the same rights as 
children who are born in that countryò.  Articles 10, 19,20,24,27 as well as Articles 43-54 all broadly refer to 
protection of children in a crisis.  Look at the CRC Convention in full detail at: www.unicef.org/crc 

Bringing the crisis closer to home the Queensland government announced in October 2015 that they were ready 
and able to settle 3,500 of the 12,000 Syrian Refugees that Australia agreed to accept.  These 12,000 are in 
addition to the 13,750 places already set aside by the Australian government for the financial year as of September 
2015.  In Queensland the ACCESS Community Services and MDA Ltd organisations will facilitate settlement of the 
3,500 refugees.  Other refugees are supported by several community welfare organisations, health and Centrelink 
payments funded by the Australian Taxpayer. 

While an innocent babyôs accident is sad, the circumstances that bought about the incident and subsequent travel to 
Australia for treatment were not.  The parents took their chances with people smugglers.  The Australian 
government has a strategy, although controversial, to dissuade attempts to skirt official channels.  This has caused 
groups opposed to the politics of the Federal government to use Baby Asha to play political games.   The motives of 
a majority may be genuinely compassionate but are lacking objectivity regarding the practicalities of allowing 
unlimited numbers of arrivals without having the financial capacity and adequate social infrastructure support 
available.   

Unfolding events in Europe show that leaving one desperate situation for another will not be the answer.  The 
people smuggling industry will become richer. There may well be more unaccompanied children placed in peril, and 
more dislocation of families. While every individual story is undoubtedly a deserving one who has priority and where 
does our charity end? 

Georgina Pickers ï Adviser Human Rights 

http://www.trybooking.com/KWYB
http://www.unicef.org/crc
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ckbg 1QDRHCDMS½R %HMMDQ 
By Remi Gordon  

 

An unseasonal storm did not dampen the spirits of attendees to the 2016 NCWQ Presidents Dinner, who arrived, 
slightly wet, at the Victoria Park Golf Club on the evening of March 22. 

The soothing sounds of St Aidanôs string quartet welcomed guests, who poured into the room with a bubbling 
excitement and curiosity to meet old friends, make new ones, and to be inspired by individuals within our 
communities.  

With a theme of Frank, Fearless and Feminine, I believe many of us expected this yearôs Presidents Dinner to be an 
honest and enlightening experience.  For me, it did not disappoint. 

The eventôs organisers could not have chosen a better embodiment of the theme than the eveningôs guest speaker, 
Dr Dale Spender.  Dr Spender is an Australian feminist author, scholar and teacher, who campaigns to remove 
inequalities in language that discredit women. 

Dr Spenderôs thought provoking presentation focused on her work around gender bias and language, providing an 
eye opening insight that prompted engaging and lively discussions amongst tables.  Discussions highlighted the 
need to ensure that we are continuously seeking out information, and speaking to others about the inequities that 
exist.  These conversations, while sometimes confronting, are vital to ensuring that gender bias in language is 
slowly, but surely, removed. 

We also heard from the founder of Share the Dignity, Rochelle Courtenay.  The organisationôs focus is to provide 
homeless women with sanitary products.  After hearing Ms Courtenay speak, NCWQ Patron, the Honourable Paul 
de Jersey AC, Governor of Queensland, touched on the fact that it almost seems unbelievable that there is a need 
for an organisation to provide these services. He commended Share the Dignity for their critical work within the 
community, attendees for donating the products that will assist women at need, and NCWQ for advocating on behalf 
of homeless women. 

As a young woman, the opportunity to meet and mingle with women and men from all walks of life was one that I did 
not take for granted.  I met a number of wonderful individuals, each of whom is doing their best to better the 
communities that they are a part of.  

After an honest and enlightening evening, I believe each person in attendance had much to consider.  For me, I 
thought more about what it means to me to be frank, fearless and feminine and how that will mean something 
different for each of us.  Those differences are what made for an engaging and inspiring 2016 Presidentsô Dinner. 
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"ÒÉÓÂÁÎÅ #ÅÎÔÒÁÌȟ ÆÏÒ ÔÈÅ ÐÒÉÎÔÉÎÇ ÏÆ ÔÈÉÓ 

ÎÅ×ÓÌÅÔÔÅÒ ÆÒÏÍ ÈÅÒ ÏǣÃÅ ÁÓ Á ÓÅÒÖÉÃÅ ÔÏ Á ÌÏÃÁÌ 
ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÏÒÇÁÎÉÓÁÔÉÏÎȢ 

4ŋŌŖ őňŚŖŏňŗŗňŕ ŌŖ œŕŒŘŇŏŜ ŖŘœœŒŕŗňŇ ŅŜ 
 
 
 
 

0ÒÏÕÄ -ÅÍÂÅÒ ÏÆ )ÎÖÏÃÁÒÅ 

Mercy Community Services Romero 
Centre IWD Event 

Quota International of  

Redcliffe IWD Breakfast 

NCWQ Management Committee  

IWD Dinner 

Australian African 

Women's Network  

IWD Event 

CBA Flagship IWD High Tea 

QLD Brain Institute IWD Event 

Cairns IWD Event 

Office for Women stand 
at the Black Bold & 
Beautiful IWD event at 

City Hall 

Beta Sigma Phi Change 

Over Breakfast 

Chinese New Year Reception 

2016 

NCWQ Presidentôs Dinner 
2016 


